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The need for changes to the current Market Rules to facilitate support broader participation in 
the provision of Ancillary Services was one of the key recommendations of the August 2009 
Verve Energy Review (aka the Oates Review). 

That the current Market Rules are unlikely to support the economically efficient provision of 
Ancillary Services was further highlighted by the failure of Western Power’s request for 
expressions of interest for the provision of Load Following Ancillary Services issued on 
3 December 2009. 

The IMO’s Oates Review Implementation Concept Paper No.1 identified a number of 
alternative market design options that were considered to better achieve the 
recommendations of the Oates Review relative to the current Market Rules, including 




